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MEETING – MONDAY 26 NOVEMBER 2018
Chairman – Councillor Donald Campbell
Present: Councillors D Campbell, Mrs T Campbell, M Campion, Mrs D Dunderdale, C Dyson, Mrs A Eardley, Mrs J Gibbons, Miss J Kitching, B Parker, Mrs S Riggall, C Sherwood, N Sherwood, Mrs P Smith, M Storey, J Truepenny, and R Waltham.
In attendance:
Dinah Lilley - Town Clerk
Also Present:
Keith Hunter - Police and Crime Commissioner 

Claire Welford – Engagement Officer


Nigel Fisher - Brigg Blog 

Rev Owain Mitchell
92.
To Receive Apologies and Approve Reasons for Absence
Councillors L Mikkonen and I Wilson
Proposed: Cllr
B Parker

Seconded: Cllr S Riggall
93.
TO CONSIDER THE SUSPENSION OF THE MEETING FOR THE PURPOSE OF PRAYER.

It was resolved that Standing Orders should be suspended for the purpose of prayer.

Proposed: Cllr
J Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr T Campbell
Members were led in prayer by the Rev Owain Mitchell.

It was resolved that Standing Orders be reinstated.

Proposed: Cllr
J Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr P Smith 
94.
a)  To Record any Declarations of Interest by any member of the council in respect of the agenda items listed below.  Members declaring interests should identify the Agenda Item and the type of interest being declared.

Councillors Dunderdale and Kitching declared a prejudicial interest in Item 13a) as members of the Brigg Town Business Partnership.
Councillors C and N Sherwood declared a personal interest in Item 8 as being Brigg shop owners.


b)  To note any dispensations given to any member of the Council in respect of the Agenda Items listed below.

None
95.
Police Matters

The Brigg Town Mayor introduced the Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC), Keith Hunter, to the meeting.
A number of questions were put to the PCC.

Cllr Eardley asked about the problems and apparent lack of response experienced in using the 101 telephone number.  The PCC acknowledged that there had been problems with the National system, which Humberside were trying to resolve.  Although not finalised, Humberside did have possibly the best system in the country.  Many new methods of digital communication were being rolled out.  Assurance was given that all calls were assessed for prioritisation of potential risk of harm.
Cllr Campion asked questions regarding recruitment and the impact of the increased pension contribution.  The PCC explained the ‘unfunded’ pension system of the Police Force and its possible impact if there was no Government intervention.  There had been a big recruitment campaign in Humberside and in recent times the force had increased from 1,420 to 1,900, this was by using the financial reserves, efficiency savings and investments.

Cllr Waltham raised issues regarding the Road Safety Partnership and Community Speedwatch.  Progress could be made by North Lincolnshire Council, East Riding of Yorkshire Council and the Police, working together.  Cllr Waltham and the PCC would meet to discuss the matter further.

A number of Councillors complimented the local force and particularly Jane Proud who was highly regarded.  Whilst a number of local, operational, problems were raised, these should be brought to the attention of the Neighbourhood Action Team.
Cllr Campbell thanked the PCC for his time in attending the meeting, and answering questions.
96. 
To receive any correspondence (for information only).
· ERNLLCA Newsletter October 2018
· Rotary Certificate of Appreciation

· GDPR Update

· CPRE Green Clean Results

· Operation London Bridge
· Brigg Blog Update

97.
To receive the update on any outstanding issues from the clerk. 
Cllr C Sherwood gave an update on the meetings held regarding the Millennium Green following the report at the last meeting, and stated that work would be done with JB Rural Services to address overgrown shrubbery.
The Clerk noted that the nominations for the Magrath Award were now open, and also the Civic Award, if Councillors wished to consider if any property would be worthy of nomination, although there had been no Civic Award made in the town for some time.  Decisions on both awards would be sought at the January meeting.

The Clerk also noted the date of the 2019 Holocaust Memorial Service as being Sunday 27 January, and the Civic Dinner was to be held on Saturday 30 March 2019, it was hoped there would be a good attendance at both.  Further details on each would be circulated shortly.
98.
Public Question Time

None
99.
To Receive any Questions from Members.

Cllr Eardley – Banking in Brigg – note was made of the queues which formed at the NatWest mobile bank, which was not accessible for less able customers, and that meetings had to take place on the pavement.  There had also been service cutbacks at Lloyds in the town and transactions of coinage were not possible.  Cllr Gibbons did note that any business which used to be transacted at a bank could now be done via the Post Office.  It was generally agreed that Brigg was not provided with an adequate banking service.

Cllr Kitching – Maintenance of buildings in the Conservation Area – it was felt that privately owned buildings in the town centre were generally not being well maintained, and that grass was growing out of gutters.  North Lincolnshire Council Environment and Building Control Teams were aware and looking into the problems.

Cllr Smith – also raised the matter of Pigeon Control in Brigg – in connection with Cllr Kitching’s observations.  The Council Handyman did clean up pigeon mess on a regular basis. All agreed that something needed to be done to address the buildings and the pigeons, but no solution was agreed on.  
100.
To Receive a report from the North Lincolnshire Ward Councillors.

A report was circulated at the meeting, addressing issues such as the town centre buildings discussed above, promotion of home composting, and works to the A18.
101.
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS.

i. To approve the minutes of Full Council Monday 22 October 2018
It was resolved that the minutes of the Full Council meeting of 22 October 2018 be approved and signed.

Proposed: Cllr
M Campion

Seconded: Cllr A Eardley
ii. It was resolved that 
a) the minutes of Planning Committee Monday 22 October 2018 be noted.
Proposed: Cllr
A Eardley

Seconded: Cllr Mike Storey
102.
To receive reports from members delegated to serve on outside bodies and working groups.

· Master plan and Arches (RW) – Planning permission was to be applied for shortly.
· Millennium Green and Holocaust Memorial (RW) – Planning Permission had been granted for the Memorial.  It was the intention that the Holocaust Memorial Service would be held on site.
· Angel Suite Review – Agenda item 12
· Brigg in Bloom – (SR) A meeting had been held recently and the winter plants were awaited.  Hi-vis vests were being arranged.  The Clerk would meet with the Chairman, Secretary and Treasurer regarding the Bank Account and Insurance.
· Litter Picking Group – A Town Litter Pick would be arranged with Volunteers early in the New Year.
103.
TO AGREE THE RECOMMENDATION FROM THE ANGEL SUITE REVIEW GROUP THAT THE SCALE OF CHARGES FOR BOOKINGS FOR THE ANGEL SUITE NOT BE AMENDED, HOWEVER THAT THE MONDAY COMMUNITY GROUP FEES BE INCREASED BY A MINIMAL AMOUNT TO REDUCE THE LEVEL OF SUBSIDY REQUIRED.
Cllr Smith read out a submission from a member of the Group.

It was resolved that:

a) The Scale of Charges for the Angel Suite Hire Charges not be amended at this time, and
b) the Subsidised fees for the regular Monday Community Group booking not be increased at this time.
Proposed: Cllr
R Waltham

Seconded: Cllr P Smith 

104.
GRANT APPLICATIONS
a) To Determine the Grant Application from the Brigg Town Business Partnership for the Festival of Trees 2018.
It was resolved that agreement be given for a grant of £200 to be awarded to the Brigg Town Business Partnership for the Festival of Trees 2018.

Proposed: Cllr
R Waltham

Seconded: Cllr M Campion
b) To Determine the Grant Application from the Methodist Church for a performance of ‘The Gift’
It was resolved that agreement be given for a grant of £90 to be awarded to the Methodist Church for the performance of ‘The Gift’.
Proposed: Cllr
M Campion

Seconded: Cllr R Waltham
105.
TO AGREE THAT FURTHER TO THE VACANCY THAT HAS ARISEN ON THE COUNCIL, NO CO-OPTION BE IMPLEMENTED GIVEN THE PROXIMITY OF THE NEXT ELECTION.
It was resolved that, given the proximity of the next election, no co-option take place to fill the current vacancy.

Proposed: Cllr
J Truepenny

Seconded: Cllr M Campion 

106.
ALLOTMENTS UPDATE


i)
Redcombe Lane – fully occupied, no issues to report
ii)
Grammar School Road – Eight plots now vacant, three of which were unworkable.  Two had recently had tenancies terminated due to lack of maintenance.
iii)
The Clerk gave feedback from the meeting held on 13 November 2018 attended by over 20 tenants, the Clerk, Cllr Parker and the Safer Neighbourhoods Officer (to promote the Allotment Watch scheme).  A further meeting was proposed for January 2019, at which it was hoped that further information would be available about the Grammar School Road site relocation.
Proposed: Cllr
M Campion

Seconded: Cllr D Campbell 

107.
ACCOUNTS AND AUDIT 

a)
To Receive the following Financial Reports as at 30 October 2018, and Approve the Accounts for Payment as listed in the Appendix for Full Council and the Angel Suite, and Bank Reconciliations for each.

It was resolved that the Full Council Accounts, petty cash payments and Bank Reconciliation set out at Appendix 1 be approved.
Proposed: Cllr
P Smith

Seconded: Cllr A Eardley 

It was resolved that the Angel Suite Accounts, petty cash payments and Bank Reconciliation set out at Appendix 2 be approved.

Proposed: Cllr
P Smith

Seconded: Cllr A Eardley 

108. 
TO RECEIVE THE CCTV COST ESTIMATES FROM THE NLC WARD COUNCILLORS AND DECIDE WHETHER TO PROGRESS THE MATTER AND HOW TO FUND
Cllr Waltham had obtained a quote from Videcom Security Limited, for the installation of CCTV at the Millennium Green, through North Lincolnshire Council, of £4,944 (inc VAT).  Members felt that this was something requiring urgent progression and it was proposed that the order be placed as soon as possible.  The Clerk advised that there was no budget provision allocated for this and payment would need to come from the Council Reserves.

It was resolved that the order be placed with Videcom Security Limited to progress the installation of CCTV cameras at the Millennium Green.
Proposed: Cllr
R Waltham

Seconded: Cllr J Kitching 

Meeting closed at 8.52 pm
Signed:  .......................................................... Chairman, Full Council                                                                                                               Monday, 21 January 2019
37
40

